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M I N U T E S

The Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Gidget Terpstra at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College. 
MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Shoubee Liaw, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Gidget Terpstra were present.  Mr. Dick Stucky was scheduled to arrive later. 

President Lee Lambert introduced Ms. Bernice Vonnegut, Shoreline’s new Acting Vice President for Human Resources.  Ms. Vonnegut has been employed at Olympic College and Bellingham Technical College, where she was the human resources chief.  

President Lambert then introduced Mr. Stuart Trippel, newly appointed Acting Vice President for Administrative Services, noting he is an associate faculty member for Shoreline, with a CPA background.  He replaces Vice President Beverly Brandt. 

REPORT:  “WASHINGTON LEARNS” STUDY AND FINDINGS:

President Lambert explained he wanted to apprise the Board about the recently completed study, “Washington Learns,” and emphasize its connection to the goals of the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges.

Trustee Mr. Dick Stucky arrived. 

President Lambert began by pointing out that, on page two of the report, data concludes that the tuition opportunities to serve those populations traditionally underserved have increased . For example, the Opportunity Grant now provides free tuition for the first year of college for underserved populations.   However, the system does not seem to be addressing the needs of the middle class.  He asked, as costs increase, how do we support the middle class in its pursuit of education? In addition, the report does not clarify whether a tuition freeze would be handled at the state or at the local level.  The report, he said, seems focused on four-year institutions, not on community colleges. Persons of color represent the fastest growing populations, which could mean nearly 80 percent of all new enrollments are from these groups.  Dean Lloyd will verify these statistics for the Board. 

Dean for Professsional Technical Education, Ms. Berta Lloyd, spoke up to say there is now an emphasis on short-term, high-demand certificate production.  Research by David Prince verifies that one year of college in a high demand program will move the student from poverty to self-sufficiency.  If the student is trained for work, can be linked back to career laddering, then complete the associate degree, s/he will be prepared to enter a four year institution.  
President Lambert further pointed out that two major emphases in community colleges, developmental education and professional-technical education, are not reflected in the Washington Learns document.    Deans Susan Hoyne and Gillian Lewis agreed, reiterating that community colleges must provide developmental education to bring students up to college-level standards.  

Referring to page three of the report, President Lambert said physical plant needs are also not addressed, and noted that if physical plant deterioration is not attended to, the institutions will not be able to provide a 21st century education to students.  

He continued that, for four-year institutions and community colleges, objectives, outcomes and ways to track them are not the same.  He asked, who will determine what standards student outcomes are measured against?  When performance measures are designed, it would be helpful for community colleges to be involved in the conversation.  
President Lambert asked that trustees be present when the Legislature considers the Washington Learns report, and further asked the Board to make sure community colleges are “invited to the table.”  Accountability will be a bigger issue and the SBCTC is indicating that it be defined what accountability entails. 

On September 14, Washington Learns will host an open forum for comment on this draft report.  President Lambert will try to attend this session. 
Ms. Shoubee Liaw asked, what does the college believe success will look like?  She said she would like to see Shoreline take the leadership to say, “This is what we’d like to see,” and “What can we do to be a partner in this?,” rather than “We don’t like what you’ve done.”  She said she would like to know the best practices throughout the United States. 

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis asked if Shoreline should develop a position statement.  He proposed that the Board formalize it by approving it.  He said unless it is the SBCTC’s system-wide responsibility, if it is important for Shoreline, than it is worth the Board’s adopting a formal stance.  

President Lambert said he would be glad to craft a draft of a formal statement to bring back for the Board’s consideration.  He also said the state is attempting to reshape the vision for higher education, but professional-technical education is a missing link in the legislature. 
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson suggested that the Trustees Association for Community and Technical Colleges (TACTC) may be presenting a statement, which could be verified by contacting TACTC administrator, Ms. Cindy Hough. 

Discussion turned to how the SBCTC system direction compares to Washington Learns.  Some presidents, according to President Lambert, felt the Washington Learns document did not look far enough forward, but seemed to emphasize keeping afloat rather than looking at innovation or new program directions.  

President Lambert also plans to meet with his peers from Edmonds, North Seattle, Cascadia and Everett Community Colleges to determine what the institutions, which share a geographic region, have in common.  President Lambert hopes to encourage their thinking about FTES on a regional basis, as well as possibly rethinking district service area restrictions.  

REPORT:  COLLEGE PARTNERSHIP WITH CLEAN TECHNOLOGY:

President Lambert said he wants to strengthen Shoreline Community College by partnering with Washington State University.  His vision is for Shoreline to become a center of education at both two- and four-year levels. 

He recognized Ms. Madhuri Hosford, who has been in contact with State Representative Maralyn Chase, proponent of locating WSU’s Zero Energy House at the College.  Mr. Mike Nelson, an employee of WSU, runs the solar energy component at WSU, and is also the husband of Shoreline employee, Ms. Chris Nelson.  

President Lambert has asked Deans Carla Hogan, Susan Hoyne and Berta Lloyd to work with WSU to build out a series of programs around alternative energy, construction trades and automotive.  With Dean Berta Lloyd’s assistance, he is asking that short-term certificates be developed, for instance, for installation and maintenance of solar panels.     

It is his hope that the presence of the Zero Energy House at Shoreline will lead to a stronger relationship with Washington State University, resulting in better articulation agreements and Distance Learning possibilities between the two schools.

Vice President John Backes added that he would also like to have a university center at Shoreline.  The Washington Learns report advised using existing infrastructure.  Partnering with WSU would make it more efficient to provide services to students.   
Representative Chase is working with the Senate on SB5051 which would tax utilities in support of renewable energy, to be used to underwrite solar energy initiatives in Washington State.  
Mr. Dick Stucky said the Shoreline School District also has an increased interest in alternative energy, including consideration of a long-term proposal to make all buildings solar.

A 35-foot wind turbine will also be installed at Shoreline Community College.  A website will provide daily measurements.  

There are costs associated with bringing the Zero Energy House and wind turbine to the college.  WSU will donate the time for two employees.  The college is currently working with Representative Chase to make the Zero Energy House a no-cost structure for us, eventually building out through instructional programming a fund to maintain the house.  

Vice President Backes credited Ms. Hosford and Mr. Randy Stegmeier with coordinating the alternative energy activities on campus, saying everyone is planning for the house to be installed and dedicated in coordination with Odyssey Days.

REPORT:  ODYSSEY DAYS:
Ms. Madhuri Hosford credited the College’s award of the Department of Labor grant in December 2004 as providing impetus for the new directions taken by the College toward alternative environmental initiatives.  Ms. Hosford has been working under the auspices of the DOL grant since 2005, and one outcome will be the upcoming Odyssey Days event, to be held on campus October 13 and 14, 2006.  She thanked the entire staff of the Automotive program for their tireless work to achieve the grant, also Mr. Cameron Hightower for his vision, and Mr. John Backes for his tireless work to partner with WSU.
REPORT:  PROSPERITY PARTNERSHIP:

Dean for Professional-Technical Education, Ms. Berta Lloyd, presented a Powerpoint backgrounder on the economic development strategy of the Puget Sound Regional Council, a coalition of over 200 organizations including industry, community-based, and higher education.  Their proposal is the creation 100,000 new jobs by 2010, supported by an increase in the production of baccalaureate degrees in Washington State, with an emphasis on high demand degrees.  
President Lambert reported that the Skagit County region of Washington is supporting addition of a new college. The Higher Education Coordinating Board position favors creating another four-year institution in the north Skagit area. President Lambert opposes this, and has proposed that the current higher education community coordinate to create alternative solutions. 
At a subsequent interview with the Seattle Times newspaper, President Lambert emphasized that higher education is not adequately funded in its present configuration.  Adding a new institution further impacts the funding base.  The state needs to address existing aging infrastructures and physical plants, as well as offer wages and benefits adequate to attract and keep good employees.  Further, if a new upper division university is built, how will the University of Washington at Bothell’s continued inability to meet enrollment targets be rationalized?   He proposed bringing educational leaders together to explore the “university center” concept and collaboration between two- and four-year institutions to build capacity.  
Mr. Dick Stucky said he supports everything President Lambert said, noting that the trustees need to be in collaboration with Edmonds, Everett, Bellevue and North Seattle to encourage a comprehensive review of this proposal.  Ms. Shoubee Liaw said she applauds Lee for his courage to speak out on the subject of a new upper division institution.  
Mr. Jeffrey Lewis asked if there was any value for the Board to take an official position supporting the need for more dialogue. The University of Washington at Bothell has already sent a letter to the Higher Education Coordinating Board expressing an opinion that the new university proposal is not a good idea.  

DISCUSSION:  PRESIDENT LAMBERT’S SCHEDULE AND TRAVEL:

President Lambert said he is committed to keeping the Board apprised of his schedule and travel, and asked how best to communicate this to the Board.  Noting that the demands on a president are great, President Lambert said he believes in being held accountable to the Board and to the campus.  Director of Communications, Ms. Judy Yu, said the Public Information Office also needs President Lambert’s scheduling information.  Mr. Jeffrey Lewis suggested that the Board be apprised of key campus meetings, especially if the meetings should involve the Board.  Mr. Dick Stucky proposed sending a quarterly email with President Lambert’s calendar details. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

At 6:05 PM, Chair Terpstra called for the Board to reconvene in Executive Session for approximately ten minutes to evaluate the performance of a public employee.  

RECONVENE IN SPECIAL SESSION:

At 6:25 PM, the Board reconvened in Special Session to adjourn.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Terpstra adjourned the Special Meeting at 6:25 PM.  
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